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From the Shire President 

Pauline Bantock 

Kind Regards, 

Cr. Pauline Bantock  
Shire President 

Council has adopted the 2024-25 Annual Budget.  
 
It’s a great feeling to be able to fund projects which come directly from 
our strategic planning. Over the last couple of years, our Shire Team  
and the Community have put in a lot of effort to formulate plans that are  
relevant. These plans guide the budget process.   
 
There is much excitement about the planned capital projects valued at over $8.6 Million. The 
Shire has actively sought grant funding to help achieve this level of investment in our community. 
This success of our applications keeps our need for rates revenue at a realistic level of 
$3,851,656.  
 
As one of the few shires to achieve a successful application to the Wheatbelt Secondary Freight 
Network, we can invest over $1.65 million into our Ag Lime Route. The early community input  
received through our sport & recreation planning, enabled us to reformulate our application to the 
Local Roads and Community Infrastructure Program. Within the $381,412 of funding, there are 
projects spread right across our Shire and on several types of activities.  
 
Your Council looks forward to joining our Management Team at the upcoming budget  
presentations. If you are interested in the Shire, I highly recommend you attend a session.  
Details on page 22.  
 
At the July meeting, Council also accepted the end of financial year review of the implementation 
plan to the corporate business plan. The Shire has achieved a success rate of between 92-96% 
of tasks over our 6 base measurements.  
 
Also at the July meeting, council endorsed the Edmonds Street concept plan for housing and 
short stay accommodation. Victoria Plains has been the lead through the Wheatbelt joint housing 
project, and we look forward to further success in our application to the Commonwealth’s housing 
support program.  
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From the Chief Executive Officer 

Sean Fletcher 

I am pleased the Shire has been able to produce an effective, yet 
well balanced budget for 24/25. Council has recognised that through 
this budget, the Shire has completed a two year consolidation process. 
This now means that for the next two years, the Shire will have a solid 
platform on which to implement key plans and roll out the next series of 
projects.  

The landscape is changing rapidly for Victoria Plains and the Shire is positioning itself to take  
advantage of the opportunities presented so it doesn’t get left behind. Set against the backdrop 
unfolding regarding the Energy Transition, as a developing “hotspot” regarding mining and  
exploration (rare metals, gas and helium) and the expansion of key businesses across the Shire, 
the diversification of the Shire’s economy is starting to unfold. This means the Shire is seeking 
ways to facilitate bringing together its communities and the key impacts including the upgrade of 
the South West Interconnected System (SWIS) to accommodate the increase in electricity  
demand, the roll out of key windfarms in the Shire that will feed into the upgraded 132kVa  
powerline, the development of the Caravel Copper Mine project and supporting the retention of 
the Live Sheep Trade. 

As you may have read previously, we are in the process of developing an affordable key worker 
housing program to support both the Shire and key business that is also flexible for other users. 

We are rolling out the Sport and Recreation Masterplan with “quick win” funding of $140,000 and 
then the short, medium and long term actions in subsequent years.  

We will be rolling out the Economic Development Strategy from September onwards which  
includes key actions around the energy transition, marketing the Shire, tourism, the development 
of more industrial land and the submission of a business case to help plan for the development of 
the Shire’s six precincts (towns and settlements). 

The Shire has been successful in receiving $367,000 in funding which has allowed us to  
construct three new transfer stations for our three tips. Once they are in place, we will engage 
with the community in how to use these new facilities including e-waste. We have also been  
successful in receiving over $300,000 in grant funding to work on water projects and we expect 
the support for such projects to continue. 

Under the Wheatbelt Secondary Freight Network program we will receive funding this year to  
finish of the Mogumber Yarawindah road improvements and we will be starting the geo-technical 
work on Calingiri New Norcia Road and some key patching work. We are expecting to have the 
Calingiri New Norcia Rd and Toodyay Bindi Bindi Rd Intersection realignment project completed 
by year’s end. The latter will also see it tied in with the Regional Road Group improvements to 
the Toodyay Bindi Bindi Rd from the edge of the Calingiri townsite (north).    

Key work is also going to be undertaken around the development of the Shire’s water strategy 
(which is underway) and mitigation activity fund works regarding a State pilot project for bushfire 
mitigation over the next three years. 

Both Council and I, along with my staff are working hard regarding a new future for the Shire 
based on your strategic community plan and we thank you for your support in making this  
happen.   
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Confidential Matters 

When sending confidential matters to the Shire, 

please ensure emails are  

forwarded to 

reception@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au 

Labelled ‘Private and Confidential’  

Ordinary  

Council Meeting 

 

Continued on from the Chief Executive Officer 
Sean Fletcher 

Will be held 

Wednesday 

28th August 2024 

Commencing at 2:00 pm in the  

Calingiri Council Chambers 

Kind Regards, 
Sean Fletcher 
Chief Executive Officer  

For 24/25 (and flowing through to 25/26), to help ameliorate the unfolding economic challenges, 
the focus will be on: 

mailto:ceo@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au
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From the Deputy Chief Executive Officer  
Colin Ashe 

The 2024-25 budget was adopted by council on the 24 Jul 2024 and  
contains several initiatives planned to be undertaken during this financial year.  
2024-25 will be the 3

rd
 year of current management team and as advised to council 

during briefing sessions leading up to the budget, ‘This time last year, we said -  
consolidate, plan in 23/24 and then launch in 24/25’. Hopefully, residents and  
ratepayers are starting see the changes occurring in what is a rapidly changing  
environment for the Shire of Victoria Plains. 

In terms of the rate base, as communicated in previous issues, valuations as set by the Valuer General increased by 
approximately 30% for 2024-25. This included GRV (residential properties) which are re-valued every 5 years. To 
ensure a fair and equitable rate increase, the shire discounts the rate in the dollar downwards, and then applies the 
rate increase, which for 2024-25 was 9%. Not all shires do this, but instead take the valuation increase and then add 
the rate increase. 

To provide some context to this; 

• The Local Government Cost Index (LGCI), a measure equivalent to CPI but centred on the purchases local  
governments was 7.1% combined for 23-24 and 24-25 financial years. 

• Other surrounding shires have rates (cents) in the dollar for UV (farming) of 0.005490 and 0.00610. The SoVP is 
0.004758. 

• For GRV other surrounding shires are 9.1714 and 8.901, the SoVP is 11.883 cents in the dollar. 

• GRV Minimum rate payment range from $830 and $782 with the SoVP being $687. 

Any ratepayer experiencing financial hardship should contact the shire as soon as possible and alternate  
arrangements can always be made. 

BUDGET AT GLANCE: 

Overleaf is the budget at a glance that was included with your rate notice and highlights some of the projects the 
shire will be undertaking in 2024-25 as part of the Strategic Community Plan. This includes $8.645m in capital  
expenditure, focusing on waste management, sport and recreation, plant replacement and the traditional road  
construction program.  

ERP 

The new computer system has gone live, albeit with a few glitches as to be expected. Ratepayers will observe the 
new format on the rate notice itself and BPAY option for payment. One of the glitches was the logo, which hasn’t 
come out as good as the previous one and there are a couple of others we are working on to improve so please bear 
with us.  

Similarly, the actual rate notice process was different than in previous years, which normally would not be a problem 
if there was some lead time – how we planned to do it was nothing like what was expected and this was a challenge. 
But such is the culture at the shire now, when these challenges arise the team gets together, finds a workaround and 
we get it done – this time with 6 minutes to spare to get the rate notices to the post office! 

There has been a lot of work that has gone into this through the vendor and shire staff (who are still learning the  
system) across the core financial modules with some stress but we’re coming out on the other side of it. A big thank 
you to my team, they have had to keep the day-to-day operations going in the old system whilst setting up and  
testing in the new – their efforts and certainly not underestimated by myself and the management team to get this 
across the line. 

Already my team have commented on the ease and efficiency of the system and this will get better as they get more 
experience. 

Sport and Recreation Master Plan (SRMP) 

This will be issued to stakeholders in Aug 24 for final comment and then recommended for adopted by council. Some 
outcomes have already been pre-empted in the quick wins listed on the budget at a glance document with the SRMP 
being more of the ‘big ticket items’ we want to plan for in 2024-25 (i.e. securing grant funding) and then go after in 
2025-26. 
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Continued on from the Deputy Chief Executive 
Officer: Colin Ashe 

Kind Regards, 
Colin Ashe 
Deputy Chief Executive Officer  
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Kind regards, 

Silvio Brenzi 

Manager - Works and Services 

From the Manager Works and Services  
Silvio Brenzi 

The Calingiri sports ground has recently been sprayed for broadleaf weeds 
using the new spray unit. We can now add to our maintenance program to 
improve the surface even further for the clubs using these facilities.  
By keeping weed levels low during the winter months, a stronger fuller grass 
cover is able to be renovated during spring enabling better recovery times. 

Residents in Calingiri can expect roadworks in the next few months as the 
Regional Road Group program continues. Works will commence late  
September to early October at the Yulgering and Toodyay—Bindi Bindi road 
intersection and head north for 2.4km. This will involve laying 100mm new gravel over the surface and 
‘wet mixing’ it in with a stabilising machine. This is the same process that was used in February this year 
at 4 km out from town, near the Catabody Road intersection. The existing curbs and pathway will remain 
near the homes in town. Some dead verge trees will be removed as part of this process. 

Other roadworks through Roads to Recovery this year include: 

• Tree clearances on Gouge Road in Calingiri 

• Reseal to Bolgart East Road for first 1 km out from town past the Bowling Club 

• Reseal to Poincare Street and intersections in Bolgart 

• Reseal to Cavell/Haig Street, Edmonds/Young Street,  intersections in Calingiri  

• Multiple repairs and reconstruction to Calingiri New Norcia Road 

• Multiple edge patching to Toodyay—Bindi Bindi Road. 

Preliminary works for vegetation clearances on Calingiri New Norcia Rd will also commence next month in 
preparation for 25/26 Wheatbelt Secondary Freight Network program. This is the next road approved  
following our completion of Mogumber Yarawindah Road later this year with the final stage to the GNH. 
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Kind Regards, 
Katrina Humphries  
Community Development Officer 

From the Community Development Officer  
Katrina Humphries 

Big thank you to all that attended the Christmas in July that the Shire  
hosted in Bolgart on the 31st of July. We had the lovely Allesandra from 
Advocare come and join us and provide our residents with some wonderful 
and useful information around Aged Care Assistance, Helplines, Advocacy 
Rights, Aged Programs, etc. Also thanks to the lovely ladies from Varnahs 
Kitchen Gig who provided the catering for lunch of a delicious roast dinner and  
dessert. 

I also would love to take this opportunity to congratulate once again our Community Groups 
who were successful in the Shire of Victoria Plains Community Grant Funding 24/25 Round.  
The Community Groups submitted some great projects and the Shire is excited to be able to support all of 
the submissions that were received. This year the shire has increased the Community Grant from $20,000 
to $40,000 so that more community groups were able to receive the financial assistance to complete their 
projects that benefit the community. 
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From the Ranger 

Peter Smith  

Kind Regards, 
Peter Smith 
Ranger  
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From the Emergency Management Officer 
Mikayla James 

Kind Regards, 
Mikayla James 
Emergency Management Officer  

I hope you’ve managed to stay nice and warm this winter so far! Not long 

now and it will be warming up again. Now is the perfect opportunity to check 

your fire breaks and ensure you and your property are well prepared for 

summer. You’ll find in your rates a bushfire safety booklet. Page 5 will have 

information about fire breaks and what your responsibilities are as landowners. 

Take note that if your property is over 4001 square metres, you have different  

requirements compared to properties under 4000 square metres. The following pages in the booklet are a 

handy reference on how to ensure your firebreaks are the gold standard, and how to create an  

appropriate defendable space for your property. The cutoff is October 1st. Failure to comply with these 

regulations may result in penalties up to $5,000. 

The emergency management team have also been busy organising and running more training for our 
bushfire volunteers. On the 3rd and 4th of August, we held an Advanced Bushfire Fighting course along 
with a Crew Leader course, equipping them with key knowledge about bushfires and advanced tactics 
and leadership tools to help lead their crews to effectively and safely put out fires as we begin to head into 
the upcoming fire season. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

If you are a current bushfire volunteer within the shire, make note of September 3rd and 4th as we are  
going to run accelerated introduction courses. Your captains will be able to provide you with more  
information on the courses, and which ones you will be enrolled in. If you can’t make it, please let either 
Nic or myself know. More information will be provided closer to the date. 
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Colin Ashe, Deputy Chief Executive Officer and Katrina Humphries, Community Development Officer had 
the privilege of attending the Bolgart CWA Centenary Celebrations. 

Well done to all involved, this was a fantastic morning/afternoon that was well received by many. From the 
decorations of the hall to the lunch that was served and the wonderful people that were in attendance you 
should all be proud of your efforts. 

There was some wonderful history, a bit of nostalgia and some great memorabilia on display. The commu-
nity work that the Bolgart CWA does each year is extremely appreciated by all community members. From 
Biggest Morning Tea fundraisers to stalls to community events these women really do an amazing job. 

Congratulations again Bolgart CWA on your 100th Celebrations. 
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Are you ready to kickstart your career in civil construction? Look no further! We're thrilled to announce an exciting  

opportunity for motivated individuals to join our team as Trainees in Civil Construction. 

About Us: At the Shire of Victoria Plains, we pride ourselves on delivering high-quality construction projects that shape  

communities and improve infrastructure. With a strong commitment to safety, innovation, and sustainability, we are leaders 

in the civil construction industry. 

Who We're Looking For:  
We're seeking a motivated and enthusiastic person to undertake a Certificate II in Civil Construction (Road Construction and 

Maintenance).  This traineeship qualification has a nominal duration period of 12 months.  Continued employment beyond the 

12-month traineeship period is not guaranteed. 

In the role of Civil Construction Trainee, you will be responsible for carrying out a variety of manual labour and small plant 

operations associated with the delivery of civil construction projects and maintenance tasks within the Works and Services of 

the Shire. 

Traineeship Details: 

• Duration: 12 months, nominal 76 hours per fortnight, nine (9) day fortnight as per Agreement. 

• Location: Shire of Victoria Plain Depot, Calingiri, WA, 6569 

• Paid Opportunity: Earn while you learn with a competitive trainee salary. 

• Hands-On Training: Gain a nationally recognised qualification and 12 months of on-the-job practical experience  

working on real projects alongside experienced professionals. 

• This Regional Traineeship Program has been funded by the Department of Primary Industries and Regional  

Development. The program aims to provide people and encourage them to stay and work in their local regional  

community. The traineeship is a vocational education pathway focused on the development of skills and knowledge 

that is based on local business and industry needs. 
 
Key Responsibilities: 

• Assist with site preparation, earthworks, and excavation activities. 

• Learn to operate construction machinery and equipment under supervision. 

• Follow safety protocols and regulations to ensure a safe working environment. 

• Collaborate with team members to complete projects on time and to a high standard. 

• Take initiative to learn new skills and techniques to enhance your contribution to the team. 
 

The Successful Candidate to Ideally Possess: 

• Aged 17 years or older and no longer at school. 

• You will demonstrate a genuine passion, and the resilience required for physical work outdoors. 

• Have a ‘C’ class license as a minimum. 

• Basic literacy, numeracy, and oral communication skills sufficient to complete a Certificate II in Civil Construction (Road 

Construction and Maintenance). 

• General Construction Induction White Card. 
 

How to Apply: 

• A copy of your current Resume and a cover letter explaining why you are interested in this traineeship no more than 

two pages to: ericha.mcclurg@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au. 

• Call 9628 7232 if you wish to speak with Silvio Brenzi - Manager, Works and Services. 

 

Application Deadline: 30th August 2024, at 10.00 AM (Late application will not be accepted) 

** Please note, only shortlisted candidates for this role will be contacted. 

mailto:ericha.mcclurg@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au
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